ABORTION ON CAMPUS



This article appears in the Spring 2017 edition of *Family North Carolina* magazine, a publication of the North Carolina Family Policy Council.

The aggressive campaign targeting college students for abortion

written by: Mary Summa, J.D.

The following is a verified account of a 23-year-old college student who received a chemical abortion from Planned Parenthood:

I was told after taking the [abortion] pills at home that I would probably start bleeding in about an hour. So, I made myself comfortable on the bed and turned the TV on. Ten minutes later, I started to feel pain in my abdomen unlike anything I had ever experienced. Then, the blood came... gushing out of me.... After several hours on the toilet, I desperately wanted to soak in the bathtub... The cramps kept coming, but the water helped soothe them somewhat. I opened my eyes after 15 minutes and was horrified. My bathwater was bright red. It looked like...a crime scene..... I stood up slowly and straightened out my body. As soon as I was completely upright, I felt a pain worse than any other I had experienced... I grabbed the side of the shower wall to steady myself.... A blood clot the size of a lemon had fallen into my bath water.... Then came the excruciating pain again.... Another lemon sized blood clot. Then another, and another. I thought I was dying....And the clots were still coming...So I decided to sleep on the bathroom floor that night....right by the toilet. The cold floor felt good on my face. I was physically depleted, but I could not sleep. Eight weeks passed. Eight weeks of blood clots. Eight weeks of nausea. Eight weeks of excruciating cramps. Eight weeks of heavy bleeding.

This true story is the experience of a former Planned Parenthood director turned pro-life advocate Abby Johnson.¹ It provides a vivid reminder that abortion is not about "freedom," "access" and "choice." Rather, abortion is an act of violence against two lives: the child whose life is terminated, certainly, but also, the woman who undergoes the abortion. The



advent of the abortion pill only serves to make abortion more accessible, more solitary and deceptively simple.

From the beginning, the FDA approval process of RU-486 has been riddled with politics. In the year 2000, under pressure from the Clinton Administration, the FDA approved RU-486 for sale on the American market. This marked the sad occasion of the FDA approval of the first drug in our nation's history, which had as its sole purpose the extermination of human life. The FDA restricted its use to seven weeks gestation and required strict oversight by a physician.²

In 2016, the final year of the Obama Administration, the FDA loosened these restrictions. Lower doses were allowed and less oversight was required. Furthermore, the FDA would now allow the abortion pill to be given to a woman up to 10 weeks pregnant.³ The relaxed regulations have increased use of the abortion pill. For one, Texas Planned Parenthood has reported a four-fold increase in chemical abortions.⁴

Peddled as a safe, easy way to "terminate a pregnancy," chemical abortions are quickly becoming the most popular form of abortion. As discussed later in this article, statistics from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) indicate that chemical abortions are far more dangerous than abortion advocates would want you to believe. Sadly, Planned Parenthood is now pushing to bring more of this dangerous form of abortion to college campuses and dorms.

Planned Parenthood's Drive for Profit

Make no mistake about it, abortion is the financial lifeblood of Planned Parenthood. A decade-long decrease in abortions nationwide has forced Planned Parenthood to take drastic steps to maintain its profits. In at least 19 cities, Planned Parenthood has opened mega-centers and reduced non-abortion services by over 50 percent.⁵ Furthermore, former employees have claimed that the organization has imposed abortion quotas for employees and rewards for those who exceed expectations.⁶

This strategy has succeeded. According to Americans United for Life, since 2011 when the mega-centers were rolled out, Planned Parenthood has captured a higher proportion of abortions in the U.S. than ever before and has secured a greater market share of abortion dollars. In 2004, Planned Parenthood performed 1 out of every 5 abortions in the United States. In 2011, the organization's facilities performed nearly 1 out of 3 abortions nationwide.

Targeting Minorities

It is widely known that, from its inception, Planned Parenthood has targeted vulnerable populations to sell its products and services. Beginning in the 1920s, the organization, then known as The American Birth Control League, launched its "Negro Project," marketed to the African-American community, first with contraception and, after 1973, with abortion. In later years, Planned Parenthood expanded its marketing net to include the Hispanic community. Part of this successful marketing strategy included easy access to services by placing facilities that provide abortion or refer for abortion in areas highly concentrated with African-American and Hispanic populations. In a 2011 study by Life Dynamics, researchers studied the ethnic makeup of 3000 zip code areas containing abortion or abortion referral facilities. They found that 2,500 of these zip codes displayed African-American or Hispanic populations exceeding 125% of the state's overall minority population.7 Some believe that this easy access helps explain the high rates of abortions among these populations.8

Targeting College Students

In recent years, Planned Parenthood has set its sights on another lucrative source of income—college-aged women. Currently, an astounding 34 percent of abortions are procured by women between the ages of 20 and 24!⁹ (North Carolina statistics from 2014 reveal that 31.5 percent of all abortions occurred in this age range (6,665 of 21,129 abortions).¹⁰

Planned Parenthood has set its sights on another lucrative source of income—collegeaged women. Currently, an astounding 34 percent of abortions are procured by women between the ages of 20 and 24! In an attempt to capture this market nationwide, Planned Parenthood began placing clinics near college campuses. In 2012, Students for Life studied over 3000 zip codes where college campuses are located. Nearly 79 percent of Planned Parenthood clinics were within walking distance of at least one college campus. While it is unclear how many of these facilities perform abortions, all Planned Parenthood clinics that don't perform abortions either refer to facilities that perform abortions, schedule abortions, or provide chemical abortion pills.11

Abortion on Campus

Planned Parenthood has always worked to encourage pro-abortion student groups on college campuses, but recent signs point to an increasingly aggressive campaign to bring abortions to college campuses. In the past few years, at least one Planned Parenthood college organization has turned advocacy into action. In March 2016, the Student Senate at the University of California, Berkeley approved a bill to bring an abortion clinic to the school's campus. Those abortions, according to the resolution, would be provided free of charge to the students because, as the sponsor is quoted, "Health is a right not a privilege. [...] The university should be providing this right to all students."12 That bill was authored by the two co-directors of "Students United for Reproductive Justice," Berkeley's Planned Parenthood Generation Action organization.¹³

And the pressure continues to mount there. In March, the same month the Student Senate passed their resolution, Berkeley's Graduate Assembly passed a similar opinion. In September of 2016, the City of Berkeley

What can we do to guard against an aggressive expansion of chemical abortions on our college campuses?

I. Work to promote a culture of life on college campuses though Students for Llfe groups and involvement by community-based pro-life organizations on campus.

2. Support legislation that prohibits institutions of higher learning that accept government funding from facilitating or performing surgical abortions or administering chemical abortions in campus health centers.

3. Support legislation requiring the FDA to halt the distribution and marketing of mifepristone due to safety concerns.

4. Support legislation that requires a certified ultrasound in order to determine gestational age of pregnancy prior to chemical abortions.

formally requested that the University provide an abortion clinic on campus.¹⁴ At the writing date of this article's publication, the University has refused.

Planned Parenthood's Financial Pipeline

The abortion pill, as opposed to surgical abortions, has made abortions on college campuses far more accessible and palatable to many. The Guttmacher Institute recently reported that it is now the favored abortion method, with Planned Parenthood providing over 1 million chemical abortions per year.

Planned Parenthood repeatedly touts chemical abortions as "safe and effective." However, FDA statistics indicate otherwise. Clinical trials indicated an alarming failure rate. Failure is when the baby is not fully expelled or is still alive in the womb. Reportedly, chemical abortions for pregnancies up to 49 days resulted in 1 failure in every 12 attempts; for pregnancies in the 50-56 day range, the failure rate leapt to an astounding 1 in 6; and for abortions involving pregnancies of 57-63 days, 1 out of every 4 chemical abortions failed!¹⁵ (See graphic on next page.)

This failure can have devastating and life-threatening consequences to unsuspecting young women. The injury rate to women using the chemical abortion pills has been alarming. In a 2011 FDA document, the agency reported that 2,207 women had been injured or died from consuming mifepristone (the most common chemical in the abortion pill) for purposes of abortion under 49 days. Among those: 14 died; 612 were hospitalized; 58 suffered ectopic pregnancies; 339 experienced blood loss requiring transfusions, and; 256 suffered from infections-48 of whom experienced severe infections.¹⁶ Among the most common infections reported were endometritis, pelvic infections with sepsis, and pelvic inflammatory disease.¹⁷

Because chemical abortions' effectiveness declines if taken after longer gestation periods, the FDA's action in 2016 to extend the use of chemical abortions to later in the pregnancy will likely push these injury rates even higher.

Conclusion

"One day in the car, my daughter asked if some day she would be able to see her siblings in Heaven. I asked her what she meant [...] honestly, hoping that she was not talking about my own two abortions. She said that she knew I had two abortions and she wanted to know if she would ever get to meet those babies because, she said, "in my heart, I miss them." I never knew I would pass that sort of heartbreak onto my children. When I had my abortions, I never thought about how it would affect others. I didn't think about my future children. I never thought about how I would have to explain my selfishness to them. My abortions live in me, and unfortunately, they live in them."¹⁸

These words of Abby Johnson, the woman whose chemical abortion was described at the beginning of this article, show how she continues to suffer from her abortions years later. She, like so many others, consumed the poisonous pabulum that abortion bears no consequences and that unfettered access to it is a basic human right.

In the very near future, access to abortion might no longer be simply across town or down the street. If Planned Parenthood has its way, it will be available to every young college woman right in her own dorm room. The question for all of us is whether we will sit back and allow our daughters and granddaughters to be victimized, or will we stand up and demand that our colleges resist Planned Parenthood's imminent attack on their health and safety.

Mary Summa, J.D. is a visiting Assistant Professor of Criminal Justice at Belmont Abbey College and former Chief Legislative Assistant to the late Senator Jesse Helms. For a footnoted version of this article, please visit www.ncfamily.org.

Endnotes

- Abby Johnson. "Abby Johnson: Planned Parenthood Kept Me in the Dark on My Abortion." LifeNews.com. October 20, 2011. http://www.lifenews.com/2011/10/20/abby-johnsonplanned-parenthood-kept-me-in-the-dark-on-my-abortion/
- "Early Abortion Pill Approved by FDA." www.webmd. com. September 28, 2000. http://www.webmd.com/women/ news/20000928/early-abortion-pill-approved-by-fda#1
- 3. "Mifeprex (Mifepristone) Information. FDA Approved Regimen (2016)." www.fda.gov/Drugs/DrugSafety/ PostmarketDrugSafetyInformationforPatientsandProviders/ ucm111323.htm
- 4. Bethany Goodman. "FDA's New RU-486 Policy Already Having Disastrous Impact." March for Life 2017. Mary 9, 2016. http://marchforlife.org/fda-ru486-policy/
- 5. "The New Leviathan: The Mega-Center Report. How Planned Parenthood Has Become Abortion, Inc." www. aul.com. http://www.aul.org/new-leviathan/
- 6. "Exposed: Former Planned Parenthood Director Says It Has Abortion Quotas." Kristi Burton Brown. *LifeNews.com*. April 16, 2014. http://www.lifenews.com/2014/04/16/exposed-formerplanned-parenthood-director-says-it-has-abortion-quotas/
- Mark Crutcher. "Racial Targeting and Population Control. Life Dynamics. Fall 2011. http://www.operationrescue.org/ wp-content/uploads/2016/09/LifeDynamicsRacialReport.pdf
- Susan W. Enouen. "Why Are Black Women Three Times More Likely to Have an Abortion?" *LifeNews.com*. October 21, 2012. http://www.lifenews.com/2012/10/21/why-areblack-women-three-times-more-likely-to-have-an-abortion/
- "Induced Abortion in the United States." Guttmacher Institute. *Guttmacher.org.* January 1, 2017. https://www. guttmacher.org/fact-sheet/induced-abortion-united-states
- "2014 North Carolina Abortion Statistics. February 2016." North Carolina Right to Life. http://ncrtl.org/ wp-content/uploads/2014-Abortion-Statistics.pdf
- 11. id., Susan W. Enouen.

- 12. Micaiah Bilger. "This University's Student Senate Just Approved a Bill to Bring an Abortion Clinic to Campus." *LifeNews.com*. March 22, 2016. http://www.lifenews. com/2016/03/22/this-universitys-student-senate-justapproved-a-bill-to-bring-an-abortion-clinic-to-campus/
- 13. Medication Abortion at Tang (UHS), UC Berkeley." https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfoC_ boc9B0S6jFZAchyQJHKV6HabsdPY070aKX_XCrSbIrqA/ viewform?c=0&w=1
- 14. "Support for Providing Medical Services at Berkeley."
 City of Berkeley. September 13, 2016. file:///Users/ marypottersumma/Downloads/2016-09-13%20Item%20 28%20Support%20for%20Providing%20(4).pdf
- 15. Steven Ertelt. "Planned Parenthood Killed Women by Misusing the Abortion Pill, Now FDA Says That's Okay." *LifeNews.com*. March 30, 2016. http://www.lifenews. com/2016/03/30/planned-parenthood-killed-women-bymisusing-the-abortion-pill-now-fda-says-thats-okay/
- "Mifepristone U.S. Postmarketing Adverse Events Summary Through 04/30/2011." FDA. RCM 2007-525. NDA 20-687. https://www.fda.gov/downloads/drugs/drugsafety/ postmarketdrugsafetyinformationforpatientsandproviders/ ucm263353.pdf
- Steven Ertelt. "Abortion Drug RU486 Has Killed Two Million Unborn Children in the U.S." *LifeNews.com*. August 12, 2013. http://www.lifenews.com/2013/08/12/abortion-drug-ru-486-has-killed-two-million-unborn-children-in-the-u-s/
- 18. Nancy Flanders. "It Was the Head of My Baby': 8 Unbelievably Heart-Rending Quotes From Women Who Aborted Their Babies." *The Pulse*. Dec. 2, 2014. https:// www.lifesitenews.com/pulse/8-brutal-heart-rendingquotes-from-women-who-aborted-their-babies



North Carolina Family Policy Council PO Box 20607 Raleigh, NC 27619

www.ncfamily.org